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ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

      MEETING MINUTES

March 11, 2010

Approved by:________________




Date:_______________________

Board members Present:      Arthur Keown, Chairman; Rick Deschenes, Clerk; Jeffrey Fenuccio;  

                                             Russ Sylvia; Gerald Page

Secretary:    Lynn Dahlin

Others in Attendance:          Ron Lukasevicz; Paul O’Malley; Michael McGovern; John Burns,

                                             Attorney Steve Rodolakis; Mark Anderson, Heritage Design; Steve 

                                             Baker, Maguire Group; John Chevelin(sp), Pare Corp; John Mitchell,

                                             Joan Cardin

7:30pm 

211 Worcester Providence Turnpike, JNL Holdings

Public Hearing Continued.

R.Deschenes motioned, R. Sylvia seconded and the vote was unanimous to reconvene the hearing.

At the site inspection the applicant was asked to contact the Police and Fire Departments relative to security and safety concerns and R. Sylvia requested a short brief on those meetings. It was answered that both the Fire and Police Chief’s questions were 99% answered after review of the Anytime Fitness brochure.  It was noted that there was a request to place a kiosk type box at the entrance for emergency. Mr. Lukasevicz submitted a copy of the Chief’s statement for review.

R. Sylvia questioned if the center was going to be a licensed franchise of Anytime Fitness and was answered that it had not been decided yet though he would make use of  the same security and safety measures in use by the Anytime Fitness operation. R. Sylvia noted that if the applicant did not opt to become an Anytime Fitness franchise, then if approved,  the board would impose the identical conditions contained in the franchise brochure for security and life safety measures. Mr. Lukasevicz responded that the Fire and Police Departments had noted the same in their statement and he had agreed to that. R. Sylvia questioned if the Police and Fire departments had concern regarding the lack of staffing on site at all times as it had not been noted in the letter, and it answered that they were aware and when the meeting ended they were happy with what he was providing for safety. R. Sylvia noted the Planning Board’s preference for that staff member and their deference to the written 

determination of the Police and Fire Department in which it was not noted.  It was asked that if the board conditioned the permit on requiring that a staff person be present at all times would it be 

financially feasible. R. Lukasevich noted that the monthly membership fee for Anytime Fitness was $34.00 per month and based on that he could not do it.

R. Sylvia questioned periodic review.

R. Lukasevicz noted to the board that he was providing more safety measures than were provided on a golf course, or perhaps someone being stung by a bee, and that nothing was 100% safe. It was questioned if the board was saying that after his investment in the business, and after a couple of incidents occur where people press the panic button, was the board going to pull the permit.

J.Fenuccio noted that by periodic review it was not the board’s intent to pull the permit but a way to amend it if needed. It was noted by the board that the intent was to ensure that the safety measures discussed actually work and if an incident did happen, and the panic button was pulled and the client is able to get help, the incident would prove that the system works.

No further discussion.

R. Deschenes motioned, R.Sylvia seconded and the vote was unanimous to close the hearing.

7:45pm

188 Hartness Road, Paul O’Malley

Public Hearing Continued

J. Fenuccio motioned, R. Sylvia seconded and the vote unanimous to reconvene the hearing.

Paul O’Malley informed the board that the foundation would likely be larger than noted in the application though no closer to any property lines. 

No further discussion.

R.Sylvia motioned, R. Deschenes seconded and the vote unanimous to close the hearing.

7:50pm

171 Whitins Road, Kathy Hanelin

Public Hearing Continued

R. Sylvia motioned, J. Fenuccio seconded and the vote unanimous to reconvene the hearing.

Michael McGovern represented the applicant. He stated that he no new information to submit to the board and was sure that after the site inspection the board was not disappointed in his assessment that the site was a disaster.

J. Fenuccio noted that topography was an issue at the site.

No further discussion.

R. Sylvia motioned, J. Fenuccio seconded and the vote was unanimous to close the hearing.

7:55pm- Public Hearing

To consider the petition of John T. Mitchell of 82 Dodge Road for a front yard setback variance pursuant to §III(B)(3)(Table II)(Footnote 2) of the town’s bylaws. The subject property is located in the R-1 Zoning District.

A.Keown read the hearing notice as it appeared in the Millbury-Sutton Chronicle

John Mitchell explained that he had a detached garage that he would like to attach to his home by constructing a breezeway. While obtaining a building permit it was found that approximately (5) ft. of that breezeway would be in the (50) ft. setback because of his location on a corner lot.

All present in favor or opposition: none

Individual site inspections to take place

R. Deschenes motioned, R. Sylvia seconded and the vote was unanimous to continue the hearing to April 1, 2010 at 7:35pm.

Rick Deschenes stepped down from the board for the next hearing due to a conflict of interest. 

8:00pm

Public Hearing Continued

Black Brook Realty Corp, Leland Hill Estates

R. Sylvia motioned, J. Fenuccio seconded and the vote unanimous to reconvene the hearing.

Traffic Study discussion

John Chevelin (sp) of Pare Corporation addressed the board and outlined what studies were done at and around the site including the analysis of 4 intersections. It was felt that all levels of services were acceptable based on the additional traffic being added to the traffic stream. Local accident data was incomplete and would be submitted  in a supplemental report. MA D.O.T. data showed 2 accidents within a  3 year period at one intersection and 4 accidents at another.  It was felt that the entrance to the site was in the best location for the project and site distance would be improved with clearing. It was assumed that the un-posted speed limit was thirty and suggested to help traffic flow by posting it possibly 25 –30 mph. It was felt in conclusion that the development would not have significant impact to the traffic safety and capacity to the area.  It was noted that they had received Maguire Groups comments and had provided them with answers to those concerns.

Steve Baker of  Maguire Group agreed that they had received Pare Corps s responses today and he was able to review them and concurred with most of the responses. It was felt that there was missing Sutton Police accident data and specifics on what will happen regarding ensuring site distance at the entrance intersection.  In other words what type of clearing, how it’s going to be maintained and who owns the responsibility of it. Because site distance does not meet design speed, they need to ensure site distance is maintained at all times. Moving back the stop bar was questioned as well and it was wondered it anyone looked into the lowering of the wall as an alternative. The proposed posted speed limit was questioned as well.

J.Fenuccio questioned the plan and guardrail and Steve Baker referred that question back to Pare Corp but did note that it was not on the plan. 

R. Sylvia requested explanation as to how Pare Corp. came up with the conclusion that impact would be minor with the future build out and John Chevlin (sp) explained the process.

A.Keown questioned if the formula was based on the number of bedrooms and was answered that it was based on the type of dwelling though it was felt that bedrooms were taken into account within the studies which the formula was based on.

A.Keown asked Mark Anderson to explain who the responsible party for maintaining the entrance would be as the project consisted of Single Family Homes and not an Association. M. Anderson responded that it was an open space development and it was hoped to deed the open space over to 

the town. At the entrance to the site a meeting was held with Mark Brigham and it was agreed to cut back the vegetation to allow for site distance with a request that a guardrail be placed at the curve for 

safety purposes which the applicant has agreed to do at his expense. It was noted that the applicant would do the initial cutting and the DPW would perform future maintenance.

A.Keown questioned if Mark Brigham was concerned regarding road width and it was stated that no,  he was more concerned with site distance and the guardrail.

A.Keown questioned if Mark Brigham had concerns with the interior roadways and it was noted that he did not other than to request turning the access road into a one way st. for easier plowing.

J. Fenuccio stated that as far as the southern portion of the road studies had been done, but questioned if there were concerns from the northern direction and was answered that there was adequate site distance from the north.

Steve Baker questioned where the access was to the area that needed maintenance and Mark Anderson showed him the area of the easement on the plan.

Steve questioned if the town had the equipment necessary for maintenance and it was answered that after the initial clearing,  light hand maintenance would be all that would be needed. Steve also questioned Lot ?58 and an easement so they could not place a fence or trees to block maintenance  and was told there would be one.

J. Fenuccio questioned if the traffic study incorporated a study within the site as well and was told no.

J. Fenuccio expressed concern regarding shared driveways, turn arounds, as well as thought to accessibility of school busses and service vehicles within these areas. Mark Anderson responded that the town does allow common driveways for up to 3 lots and the proposed driveways meet the  town’s requirements.  The Fire Chief had requested the placement of Hammerheads which was provided and considered above and beyond the requirement.

Mark Anderson spoke regarding outstanding sewer issues and a site visit held with Donald Obuchowski and Jim Smith, Town Manager.

A.Keown questioned the homes  off site that were left off the sewer system from the last project. Mark Anderson said that they were looking into that situation.

Mark Anderson noted comments by the Earth Removal Board and stated that there would be no more earth removal. The existing permit had expired and or had been revoked. What little was left would remain on site, though if there was a change they would reapply for a permit.

Mark Anderson stated that the Planning Director did not approve of monotony so they tried to come up with a few different architectural designs which they think will work.

J.Fenuccio questioned if provisions had been made for decks as it was felt that in the future the board would be hearing 50 or more variance requests. Mark Anderson replied that it was a good question and it would be referred to the owner of the project.

R. Deschenes spoke as an abutter and questioned the traffic study and the area where there was a stream crossing allowing the passage of one car at a time. It was questioned if that area had been looked at. Pare Corp. stated that they drove around the roadways but didn’t take a clear look at that. They looked at intersections and the accident data to see if there were any issues.

R. Deschenes stated that there were 4-5 accidents this year alone and not all were reported.

Joan Cardin, 170 Hartness Road, stated that she had concerns regarding the impact to the school system.

A. Keown stated that the school and the number of children is something the board had no say over.

Regarding blasting Mark Anderson stated that there was none planned but if needed it would need to go before another public meeting.

J. Fenuccio questioned the parking and noted that there appeared to be room for 2 cars per driveway as the residences are set close to the road, and questioned if there been provisions made for overflow parking such as a guest parking area. He had concerns with winter plowing and children’s safety.

It was noted by Paul Hare of 82 Hartness Road that there was a 60-ft drop into a swamp where the bridge was and he questioned what was being proposed for a safety guard. It was answered that it was a 22-ft drop and a guard rail would be placed there. 

Paul Hare stated that a guard rail would not be enough.

R. Sylvia motioned, J. Fenuccio seconded and the vote unanimous that the meeting be continued to April 1, 2010 at 7:40pm.

( R. Deschenes rejoins the board)

Business:

February Minutes

R. Sylvia motioned, J.Fenuccio seconded and the vote 4 in favor and 1 abstaining to approve the February 4, 2010 minutes as read.

Decisions:

211 Worcester Providence Turnpike, JNL Holdings: Sp. Permit

J. Fenuccio motioned, R. Sylvia seconded and the vote unanimous to grant the special permit in accordance with III.A.B.2 of the town’s bylaws to add a Fitness and Training Center use to the existing retail use located at the site.

Discussion:  The board agreed that the safety and security measures must mirror those indicated in the Anytime Fitness Information Guide 2009.

82 Hartness Road, Paul O’Malley: Home Business Sp. Permit

R. Sylvia motioned, J.Fenuccio seconded and the vote was unanimous to grant the Home Business Special permit as requested.

Discussion: The board agreed that it was a small business with limited traffic. Hours of operation would be 8:00am-5pm Monday-Friday.

171 Whitins Road, Kathy Hanelin, Variance and Finding

R. Sylvia motioned, J. Fenuccio seconded and the vote unanimous to approve the variance and finding as requested.

Discussion: New structure is no more detrimental to the neighborhood than the existing and due to topography issues, the residence can not be moved further back.

Meeting Adjourned
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